CSUDH Academic Senate Meeting

Loker Student Union, March 6, 2002
Voting Members Present

Andrews, Brulois, Dominguez, Dowling, Furtado, Ganezer, Gasco, R. Gordon, Gould, Hata, Holmes, Hunt, Jacobs, C. Johnson, J. Johnson, Kaplan, Kowalski, Lee, Long, McCarthy, McDermott,  McNulty, Moscovici, Salhi, Sturm, Todd, Vanterpool, Waller, Watson, Welch, and Edd Whetmore

Voting Members Absent

Casten, Charnofsky, Christie, Cruise, Goders, Gray-Shellberg, Milgrim, L. Smith, Solache, Vinovich, and D. Williams

Non-Voting Ex-Officio Members Present

Ambrosetti, Bowman,  A. Brown, Gordon, Lyons, Pardon, Parham, Walton, and Abel Whittemore

Guests
Badrtalei, Bell-Waters, Colbert, Porter, Mary Ann Rodriguez, Woods, and Min Yao

1. Call to Order- Chair McDermott called the meeting to order at 2:35 p.m.

2. Approval of Agenda – 

[as amended] 
M/S/P

3. Approval of Minutes:  February 20, 2002- Chair McDermott asked that the word “rant” in second paragraph from bottom of last page (it was open forum) be changed to something less “emotional”.  Don Hata asked that the Senate be notified once the ticket sales for the PSAD reach 1000.  [as amended]  M/S/P

4. Parliamentarian- Cynthia Johnson-The call went out for nominations of the Chair for Academic Senate.  Ballots must be returned by April 22, 2002 and the results will be announced on April 30, 2002.  Parliamentarian Johnson stated that there are approximately 287 to 300 full-time and (ferping) faculty who can vote.
An election was held for 3 faculty to represent the Senate on the Search Committee for Provost/Vice President Academic Affairs.  The representatives will be Joyce Johnson, Lou Murdock and Edd Whetmore.

Senator Malamud expressed concern regarding management created committees that have several administrators and minimal faculty representation.  The Executive Committee will look into this.

Parliamentarian Johnson reminded us that it is the Spring semester, and we must have our committees in place for the Fall semester, hence the number of calls.

5. First Reading Item:

EPC 02-05 –Policy On Broad Generic Courses With Sub-Titles (title change) There is concern that any broad generic course – i.e. Key Concepts, Key Movements, Key Issues, Cultural Pluralism, Perspectives In Human Studies and Perspectives in Civilizations all offer sub-title courses that fall under the umbrella of these course titles.  These sub-title courses do not have to be reviewed by UCC because they fall under the umbrella of the above course titles (which have been approved by UCC).  The problem may be that many of these sub-title courses that are being offered should be reviewed by UCC, because they are being offered every semester.   These courses are being offered every semester, but are not considered individual courses because they fall under the umbrella of the above named titles.  What this resolution recommends is that if we are to continue offering these sub-title courses they should be offered every 3 years instead of every semester (to keep with policy) by doing this they would not be considered an individual course and could remain under the umbrella of the broad generic course, or we should consider them individual courses, offer them every semester like we have been doing, and have them reviewed by UCC.  

There was much discussion:  Senator Vanterpool felt that this would create too much micro-management, and that the current procedure was fine.  Senator Dominguez was concerned as to how this would effect Special Topics.  Senator Malamud wondered why any student would take a course over and over in the first place—and suggested that we give the sub-title courses letters to separate them.  Dr. Ambrosetti mentioned that according to WASC if a course is not offered for two consecutive years it must be removed from the University catalogue.  Senator J. Johnson said that the Key Concept Humanities sub-title courses were all reviewed by a special Humanities committee, and that if it were decided that these sub-title courses needed to go through a UCC review it would slow the process down.  Senator Vanterpool felt that these broad generic courses were on a “hit list” and that this resolution would be unfair.  Senator Richard Gordon said that this was not a “hit list.”  Senator Dominguez said that students can take Spanish American Literature twice – two different topics and get credit.  Senator Vanterpool said that he is concerned that this resolution is prejudicial.  Chair McDermott expressed that it is not the intent to form a “hit list” and there is no desire to micro-manage.  This resolution would ensure that “all” courses would go through UCC, so that we all follow rules fairly and that we give the UCC process the respect it deserves.  Dr. Colbert mentioned that TED 494S courses are really Methods II courses that only have 1 or 2 students enrolled—these are not repeatable.  Chair McDermott asked if these TED 494S courses have been reviewed by UCC.   Senator Andrews wondered if the current procedure is a short-cut to get around the UCC process.  Senator Welch felt that the resolution did not fit the rationale and that all courses designated as repeatable go through UCC.  Isn’t this the way it should be done?  Senator Dowling was concerned about the phrase “offered frequently” and thought it should be rephrased to be more specific.  Dr. Ambrosetti suggested that instead of using the phrase “repeatable course” we should try “variable content”.  Senator R. Gordon suggested that we look at changing UCC rules. Chair McDermott said that she met with Dr. Lyons this morning and that there was some concern that resolutions passed by the Senate are not getting input from administration.  Dr. McDermott welcomed input from administration and thanked Dr. Ambrosetti and Dr. Colbert for their comments regarding EPC 02-05 and asked if there were any other administrative comments before this resolution goes back to the committee?  Provost Walton expressed appreciation for asking, and said that she had no comments at this time.  Chair McDermott then asked all of us to send suggestions and said that the EPC would work on getting a better handle on the language of this document.  Senator Hunt wondered if UCC was aware of this situation and Chair McDermott said “yes”.

6. Discussion Items

· Calendar- Chair McDermott discussed the new academic calendar and mentioned that it basically looks like all the other calendars that we have seen.  She raised some concern about the 5 week summer session, and 3 week winter session---could a 3 unit course truly be completed during this short time frame?  Chair McDermott also asked if the faculty would want to eliminate the 3 week winter session, and by doing so, start the spring semester earlier—which would mean that graduation could be moved up?  Another option that was raised was to overlap the 3 week winter session with the spring semester.  The discussion began with Dean Gordon of Extended Education who let us know that if we put the 3 week winter session inside of the academic year that faculty teaching winter session courses would not get paid.  Dean Gordon also informed us that over 1000 students take advantage of the winter-session courses, if we decided to put the winter session inside of the academic calendar year there would be a major problem with classroom space.  Dean Gordon also mentioned that winter session courses are to the students’ advantage, and by eliminating it or making changes, students will not have the flexibility in their course taking that they currently have.  Chair McDermott asked if enrollment during the winter session counted towards University enrollment targets.  Dean Gordon said “no”.  Senator Moscovici wondered how a 3 unit course is truly completed in 3 weeks—what kind of 3 unit courses can be offered.  Senator Whetmore said that there are a few courses that do work fine for the 3 week session but that many would not—it depends on the course.  Chair McDermott suggested that during the 3 week session only 1 or 2 unit courses be offered, and that maybe we should look at that?  There was a straw vote and 7 senators were in favor of eliminating the 3 week winter session; 6 senators were in favor of leaving it as is; and 6 senators did not care.

· Incompletes- Jim Woods passed out copies of Executive Order 792 which establishes administrative grading symbols, minimum standards governing the assignment of grades, and provisions for appeal to ensure that the rights and responsibilities of faculty and students are properly recognized and protected.

· Toro Scholarship Golf Classic – Stan Hebert announced that this special scholarship event will be held at the Lakewood Country Club on Friday, June 7, 2002.  This event is the major fundraiser for the CSUDH Athletics Department and all funds raised go toward student-athlete scholarships.

7.  
Reports

· Chair’s Report- Chair McDermott passed out her report to all senators and encouraged everyone to please read it.  She also wished everyone a Happy St. Patrick’s Day!

· Committee Reports – None

8. 
Open Forum
· Academic Senate Constitution- The AS Constitution is outdated. Chair McDermott asked if the faculty senators were in favor of holding a general faculty meeting to address any necessary changes that should be looked at.  All the senators were in favor of holding the general faculty meeting.  If it is decided that any changes should be made the Senate can vote on it by the end of this semester to be implemented for the fall 2002 semester.  A date and time for this general faculty meeting will be announced via email. 

· Provost/Vice President Academic Affairs Positon:  Dr. Bell-Waters passed out copies of previous job announcements for former VPAA’s here at CSUDH.  Mary Brooks will send copies to absent senators for their review.

· WASC Letter Arrives- Dr. Lyons was pleased to announce that the official letter from WASC has been received.  Our University is fully accredited through Fall of 2007.  Dr. Lyons thanked everyone for their hard work and dedication.

· Provost Walton announced that she has met with the Department Chairs in the College of Arts and Sciences and she made sure to ask the Department Chairs to remember to put their respective Academic Senators on the department meeting agendas.  She also asked the senators to make sure that they also ask their Chairs to be put on their department meeting agenda.
· Project Report-Dr. Pardon passed out a report to all senators detailing the status of each project occurring on campus. Dr. Pardon also asked if anyone was opposed to having a WEBCAM installed on top of the ERC building which would be pointed at the Sports Complex construction site.  The camera would take a picture periodically and from a far away distance.  The goal would be to see the actual progress of the building.  These photos will be posted on the WEB for all to view.  Dr. R. Gordon was concerned about privacy and wanted to know if this had been run by attorneys and ACLU?  Dr. Pardon explained that the photos would be so far away that it would be difficult to see individuals and who they were.  The goal would be to just see the progress of the building.  Chair McDermott said that the Executive Committee would review this.  Senator Whetmore asked Dr. Pardon if an email could be sent out to the campus when parking lots will be closed due to construction of the Sports Complex and Dr. Pardon said “yes”.   
· Dr. Pardon went on to say that the Falkenstein (Log) Sculpture is termite infested and also poses a safety issue. The current proposal is to take this issue to the Exterior Artwork Committee and ask to have the sculpture removed.  
· Dr. Pardon also mentioned new security locks will be placed on doors accessing smart classrooms and other high-risk areas.  Senator Waller wanted to know how one’s area is considered as “high risk” and Dr. Pardon said that the Deans would decide.  Senator McCarthy thanked Dr. Pardon for his report. 

· Presidential Scholarships and Awards Dinner (PSAD)- Alphonce Brown announced that the PSAD would be held on the evening of April 17th at the Beverly Hilton Hotel.

· Dr. Lyons thanked Vice Chair Long for representing the Senate at the ground breaking ceremony on February 26, 2002.  Dr. McDermott was out of town.

· Dr. Pardon introduced Mary Ann Rodriguez, our new Associate Vice President of Administration and Finance.

· Senator Waller announced the conference on Terrorism and the Global Society March 15th, 2002 from 9a.m. to 9p.m. in the University Theater

· Chair McDermott announced that Chancellor Reed would be visiting the campus on March 20, 2002.  Chair McDermott has invited Chancellor Reed to speak at our Senate meeting that day.

Respectfully Recorded and Transcribed,

Mary E. Brooks

Administrative Assistant

